(Gist Translation)

Summary of Minutes of Meeting of Islands District Council

Date

: 
20 June 2011 (Monday)

Time
: 
2:00 p.m.

Venue

: 
Conference Room, Islands District Council, 14/F., Harbour Building, 


38 Pier Road, Central, Hong Kong.

I.
Visit of the Commissioner for Transport to Islands District Council


The Commissioner for Transport briefly introduced the work of the Department, traffic improvement works and improvements of public transport services in Islands District.


A member said that some residents complained about inadequate taxi services on Lantau Island. According to the reply given by the Transport Department to her enquiry raised at a Traffic and Transport Committee (TTC) meeting held in May this year, there were 50 Lantau Taxi licences at present, after ten licences were issued in 1997. In 1997, the population of Lantau was about 40 000. Fourteen years later in 2011, the population was about 120 000, and the Department had no plan to issue more licences. Queues for Lantau taxis could often be seen at the taxi stand at the airport, and the situation was particularly bad at weekends. As only Lantau taxis could serve the Lantau area, the waiting time for taxis was very long. The residents therefore demanded the Department to study the issue and consider issuing more Lantau Taxi licences. Separately, some residents had reflected to her that no firm replies had been received from the Department in response to their enquiries lodged about a fatal traffic accident occurred in April this year at Ying Hei Road in Tung Chung. 


A member said that the Department should consider the provision of MTR interchange concessions for Discovery Bay and Ma Wan residents as it had provided for those of other islands. She also said that there was public anger at the recent substantial increase in ferry fares. She said that the Department should formulate long term policies in reducing the public spending in transport, and ferry services in particular as residents had no other alternatives. In comparison with the substantial amount of resources put into the infrastructure of land transport, the subsidies for ferries were limited. In the case of Discovery Bay, the increase in ferry fares would only reduce the number of passengers further, making operation of the service even more difficult. 


Another member said that residents of Yat Tung Estate had no other alternative than taking no. 38 buses to Yat Tung Station and then connect the MTR to their workplaces in other districts. No. 38X buses would make the journey faster, but not cheaper. The proposal of having “E” buses en route Yat Tung Estate had been raised for many years, but had not been followed up actively. According to the information provided by the Transport Department, about one half of passengers of “E” buses departing from the airport to other districts in the morning boarded in Tung Chung. As one half of Tung Chung’s population resided in Yat Tung Estate, he queried why it was not arranged to have some “E” buses trips en route Yat Tung Estate. He also proposed that sectional fares be introduced for passengers of E22S alighting at Kwun Tong from Tung Chung. 


The Commissioner for Transport responded as follows: 

a.
Many factors had to be taken into account in issuing more taxi licences, such as the public demand for taxis, the operating conditions of the taxi industry, the impact of additional vehicles on traffic on Lantau Island, etc. The Department understood that there was a greater demand for Lantau taxis during weekends, but it had to consider the demand on weekdays as well, so as to arrive at an assessment on the impact of the overall operation of the industry. 
b.
The Department would contact the member in regard of the enquiry of traffic accident at Ying Hei Road. 
c.
The existing transport policy was that public transport services were to operate on business principles, and that the Government would not provide direct subsidies for their daily operation. The Government, however, understood that Islands District was a special case, and that ferries were the main or even the only means of transport. Hence special measures were taken. In the three-year period of the new licences, about $120 million of repair and maintenance fees would be returned to the operators of the six major routes to avoid a substantial increase in fares. 
d.
The Department would relate to the MTR that members hoped interchange concessions would be extended to ferry passengers of Discovery Bay and Ma Wan. It was understood that the interchange concessions were provided to users of public transport and that Discovery Bay and Ma Wan ferries were regarded as service for residents and not public transport. 
e.
“E” route buses aimed at relaying members of the public from the urban areas to their workplaces in the airport area, and their routes were usually longer and so were the durations. The Department would study the proposal of having “E” route buses en route Yat Tung Estate during peak hours. 



A member said that the MTR had over the years rejected members’ repeated requests of provision of concessions for Tung Chung Line passengers, such as monthly tickets and faresavers. He said that representative(s) of the company had said that concessions were provided to enhance competitiveness, and as there was no competition in the case of Tung Chung, so no concession was provided. It was unfair for residents of Tung Chung because the fares were the most expensive compared with those of other New Territories lines. He was also critical of the frequencies and quality of services of Tung Chung Line. He gave the example of no.E21X buses to illustrate that he did not agree with the method used by the Department in calculating the number of passengers. He hoped that the Department would conduct a review to tie in with the actual situation. 


A member said that the amount of resources put into ferry services by the Government were far less than those put into construction and maintenance of roads. He said that the three-year contract period for ferry services was too short and he proposed the establishment of a fund to stabilize oil prices. 



A member said that the number of passengers of the Peng Chau route was inadequate and it was thus very difficult to achieve a balance of revenue and expenditure. Despite the provision of $120 million of subsidy from the Government, the increase of ferry fares was still far too high this time. He proposed that in the “Visiting Scheme to Outlying Islands” to be considered, participants should pay part of the fare which could be set aside and allowed to accumulate. Organizations should also be indirectly subsidized to encourage visits to the outlying islands. 


The Commissioner for Transport further responded as below: 

a.
The continual increase in oil prices in the past several years had exerted a substantial impact on the operational costs of ferry services. The provision of $120 million of subsidy from the Government over the coming three years would lower the amount of increase in fares. The increase in ferry fares this time was on the whole proportionate to the inflation rate of the past three years. 
b.
The Government was actively studying the implementation of the “Visiting Scheme to Outlying Islands” once again so as to attract more visitors to Peng Chau, Lamma Island, Mui Wo and Cheung Chau. The Transport Department would maintain close liaison with members in respect of details of the scheme, including extension of application period. 
c.
The Department had an established set of criteria to assess the demand for bus services in the whole day and during the peak hours. It would also review the existing criteria in response to the opinions of the district councils concerned. In the process, consideration would be given to the impact on the operational costs of the bus companies.   



A member said that Keung Shan Road was 6.8 metres wide, not 7.3 metres as a standard road was. There were many bends along the road and that buses that used the road were mostly long. Therefore it posed potential risks. Existing maintenances could only cope with the traffic flow on weekdays but not on weekends.


A member said that as New Territories Taxis could stop only at passenger terminals of the airport, New Territories residents who worked at the airport but needed to go the commercial areas of the airport would have to take urban taxis, or change at the passenger terminals. He said that the measure was impractical, and wasted time and money of airport staff. He proposed that New Territories Taxis be allowed to drop off and pick up passengers in the commercial areas of the airport.


A member proposed that residents of the Islands District be allowed to make use of the “Visiting Scheme to Outlying Islands” to travel outwards from the district. He further said that both the Discovery Bay ferry service and other ordinary ferry services were under the supervision of the Transport Department, and thus the former should not be treated as a private ferry service. He said that after the MTR Tung Chung Line started operation, the number of passengers using ferries dropped. Therefore the $120 million provided by the Government should not be seen as “subsidy”, but “compensation” instead. 


A member said that Mui Wo residents hoped that new bus routes from Mui Wo Old Town to Tai O and from Mui Wo Old Town to South Lantau be introduced.


A member criticized that Cheung Chau Rural Committee had not been communicated in good time before approval was given for the ferry service to raise fares. Despite its daily volume of more than 20400 passenger-trips which was sufficient to meet operational expenditure, the rate of increase had caught residents by surprise. He hoped that the Transport Department would strengthen its communication with Cheung Chau Rural Committee in the future. He further proposed that half fare concessions be provided for all students, and said that residents hoped holiday fares would be the same as weekdays’ so that visitors would not be deterred by high fares. 


A member enquired the time of departure of the additional fast ferry in the evening from Central to Cheung Chau. She said that in the summer holidays, many visitors left Cheung Chau early in the morning after staying over the night before and residents going to work were affected. She hoped that the ferry operators and the Transport Department would be flexible in deployment of ferries to cope with the situation. She welcomed the $120 million subsidy provided by the Government. However, she also learnt that ferry operators had to raise fares in order to obtain the subsidy, and subsequently the fares were substantially increased. The subsidy had thus become a measure harmful to the people. She proposed that the subsidy could be used to narrow the differences between weekday and holiday fares. 


The Vice-chairlady also welcomed the $120 million subsidy. She said that in the meeting with Legislative Councilors in May 2010, members had proposed that relevant resources could be used to establish a fund to accumulate to stabilize oil prices. She criticized that the existing mechanisms were too rigid. Although the Transport Department said that the rate of fare increase was similar to the inflation of the past three years, she pointed out that members were concerned about the affordability of the people. She requested the Department to relate members’ concern that the new holiday fares would deter visitors to the policy bureau.



A member said that the four rural committees of Lantau Island and the TTC were concerned about the road conditions of the area. There were many bends and some sections were not standard roads, but improvement works had been slow. He proposed that closed roads be opened to all traffic and enquired when roads on Lantau could be widened to standard. 


A member criticized the Transport Department for informing the rural committees of the results of tender for ferry services only through facsimile, and that local people and rural committees were not consulted beforehand. No communication between rural committees and ferry service operators had been arranged. The rural committees were resentful of the manner in which consultation was conducted. He further said that rural committees had not been informed in time of the results of the tender, and subsequently misunderstanding between residents and the committees had been caused. He hoped that the Department would improve the way consultation would be conducted in the future. 


The Commissioner for Transport responded as below: 

a.
The Tung Chung Road after the completion of improvement works would be a standard road of 7.3 metres’ width, and after improvement works of Keung Shan Road were finished, many of its bends would be widened to 7.3 metres. The Transport Department would tie in with the authorities’ policies in development in regard of the proposals to open closed roads and extend the network of roads on Lantau Island. At present, preservation was the theme of Lantau and the design of roads on the island was based on closure of roads, and the construction of roads would be undertaken by the Highways Department. Should the communities at large and the authorities in the future decide that other developments were needed for Lantau, the Transport Department would cope with the decision.  

b.
At present, the areas of operation of urban, New Territories and Lantau taxis were laid down in legislations. Any changes in that regard would involve the interests of the taxi industry and the livelihood of taxi drivers and had to be dealt with in a discreet manner. 
c.
Starting from 1st July, there would be one additional fast ferry departing at 7:15pm from Central to Cheung Chau from Monday through Friday (except on public holidays). The departing time of the 7:30 pm ordinary ferry would be slightly adjusted.  

d.
The opinions given by members in respect of communication of matters related to fare increase were noted and the Department would consider how to make improvements. He said that consultation would definitely be conducted if application for fare adjustments was submitted within the period of the licence. This time, however, a new tender exercise was being conducted and thus conducting a consultation during the period might not be appropriate.  
II. 
Hong Kong International Airport Master Plan 2030


A representative of the Airport Authority briefed the meeting of contents of the Master Plan. 


Members gave their opinions as below: 
a.
A member was appreciative of the role played by the Hong Kong International Airport (the airport) in the development of our economy. He agreed that time was right for studying the construction of the third runway (Option 2). 
b.
A member was concerned about the effects of the future development of the airport on Tung Chung and Tuen Mun, as residents of the two areas would bear the brunt of environmental impacts. She said that information related should be provided so that members could make a fair decision. She pointed out that the air quality objectives used in the initial studies of the Airport Authority had been outdated. She hoped that more environmental, air and noise data be provided so that the public would make an appropriate choice. 
c.
A member said that with advance in technology, pollutants emitted from and noise caused by aeroplanes would be vastly reduced when expansion of the airport would be completed. He supported the construction of the third runway and he supported Option 2. 
d.
A member said that air pollution was a regional issue and that air quality of Tung Chung had been improved in recent years. If Option 2 would boost employment opportunities, labour unions would welcome it. He advised the Airport Authority to enhance publicity and provision of training of industries available in the airport, so that Tung Chung residents would be aware of such opportunities. 

e.
A member was appreciative of the contribution of the airport in bringing economic benefits to Hong Kong. He supported Option 2 and said that more information about environmental impacts should be provided to ease the public’s concern.  
f.
The Vice-chairlady supported Option 2 and believed that the construction of the third runway would enhance our competitiveness and bring enormous benefits to Hong Kong. However, she was concerned about the environmental impacts of the project and said that more information should be provided. She also proposed the overall planning of New Territories West. 
g.
A member said that the options were proffered in good time and hoped that the Airport Authority would maintain communications with various stakeholders to gather opinions. 
h.
A member believed that the public would mostly support Option 2, but he hoped that more information be provided and communication be maintained with villagers of Sha Lo Wan and Shan Shek Wan. 

i.
A member was supportive of Option 2 and said that the project should be implemented as soon as possible. He stressed that communication with affected residents was important.  

j.
A member enquired about agreements of air traffic rights. She said that with the continuous growth of financial and logistics industry, the demand for passenger transport would increase. She asked the Airport Authority to provide more information about co-ordination of Hong Kong International airport and international airports in the region, and also information about sustainable development and environmental protection. 



The representative of the Airport Authority responded as follows:
a.
The consultant had conducted initial study of the impact of the Three-Runway System on the environment, and data about air and noise pollution were listed in the technical report. The Airport Authority was studying the possibility of a new approach path and if it was successful, most flights in the evening would be able to avoid residences by taking off to the western direction, and noise pollution would hopefully be lessened. 
b.
The construction of the third runway would be beneficial to residents of Islands District as the south runway which was nearer to residences would put to “standby” mode in the evening, while the middle and north runway would be in active use. Such measure(s) would lessen noise cause to North Lantau. 
c.
The International Civil Aviation Organization required that aeroplanes made after 2006 had to meet the latest noise and emission specifications, and these new planes would reduce noise by more than one half compared with the old ones. It was anticipated that all existing old planes would have retired from service by 2030. The Airport Authority had obtained pledges from airline operators that by 2030, all serving planes would meet the new specifications. With advance in technology, noise problems were expected to be further improved by 2030. 
d.
The Airport Authority would hold over 70 forums and discussions with various stakeholders to conduct effective communication and disseminate information to residents. 
e.
The Airport Authority would hold meetings with the four other airports in the Greater Pearl River Delta Region regularly to discuss co-operation matters. An agreement was signed in March 2009 in which roles of each of the five airports had been formulated, and there was much room for co-operation among them. Each of the airports had much room for development and it was by no means a zero-sum game between the five airports.  
f.
The Airport Authority attached great importance to environmental issues. At this stage, there were no substantial information about each item, but the Airport Authority would follow every statutory procedure and conduct detailed environmental assessment.  
III.
Question on the leaning of the large banyan tree between Tung Wan Road and San Hing Street in Cheung Chau



The representative of the District Lands Office/Islands said that assessment of the tree at issue had been conducted. It was found that it posed no immediate risk, but trimming was needed which was completed on June 15. 


A member said that residents were satisfied with the results of the trimming and she said that supporting of the tree trunk was needed.


Another member said that there was another tree in the area that needed attention too.  


The representative of the District Lands Office/Islands said that Tree Unit of the Lands Department would be asked to make assessment of the two trees and their professional advice would be followed up on. 
IV.
Question on provision of Lantau circular road



A member requested the Transport Department to conduct an overall inspection and widening of the roads on Lantau. He also proposed the construction of a circular road on Lantau which would be open to all traffic.  


Another member agreed that roads on Lantau needed improvement for the sake of developing the tourist industry and also for the convenience of residents. He concurred on the proposal of the construction of a circular road on Lantau.


A member said that after the construction of the new airport, the four areas of Lantau became isolated. He supported the notion of circular road which would be beneficial to development. 


The representative of the Transport Department said that the Department was acting on the authorities’ policies in respect of Lantau. At present conservation was the theme for the island and should there be any changes in the future, the Department would make adjustments accordingly. The Transport Department had requested the Highways Department to start the design studies and works to improve safety of roads on Lantau. Developments would be reported to the working group of the TTC of this District Council. 


The Vice-chairlady said that the construction of a circular road would boost the tourist industry and could also function as compensation for residents. She said that standard of roads on the island should be raised instead of making partial repairs and maintenances.  



Another member agreed that improvement of roads on Lantau would be beneficial for the development of the tourist industry. He gave the example of the landslides in 2005 and 2008 to illustrate the need of a better road network. 


A member said that the expectation of the rural committees and members of this Council was very different from the standpoint of the authorities. The former placed emphasis on tourism and development, while the latter stressed conservation. He therefore proposed that representatives of the Development Bureau and those of Transport and Housing Bureau be invited to attend the next meeting to continue the discussion. 
V.
Question on the construction of bicycle parking area in Yung Shue Wan


The Assistant District Officer(Islands) said that he understood the need of residents in having a bicycle parking area. As the project involved works at the side of the pier, gazetting procedures were required. The Islands District Office would co-operate with departments concerned to have the project implemented the soonest possible. 


Two members expressed their appreciation in the realization of the project.
VI.
Question on the tenancy agreements CX 2161 and CX 2162 of Sunny Bay Road, Lantau Island



The representative of the District Lands Office/Islands said that a request had been received from a policy bureau to use the land as a standby lorry parking area for Hong Kong Convention and Exhibition Centre. Departments concerned had been consulted, and the Transport Department and the Environmental Protection Department (EPD) did not raise objection. The District Lands Office/Islands had conducted consultation in accordance with established procedures and opinions received in the public consultation period had been submitted to the concerned bureau. The Bureau was studying the opinions received with relevant authorities and the proposal had yet been confirmed.


A member said that there were other parking areas that could be used and that the request was unfair for residents of Tung Chung and Discovery Bay as they were asked to make sacrifice for special occasions that would only be needed once or twice a year. She was critical of the manner consultation was conducted as she received the paper very late. Notices were posted not prominently at the site and the consultation period was too short. She demanded a fair and open manner for consultation and considering the application. 


Another representative of the District Lands Office/Islands said that the Commerce and Economic Development Bureau had tried to look for suitable land elsewhere in Hong Kong, but now only the one at Sunny Bay Road could be considered as the area was large enough for the purpose. The opinion that utilization rate would be low would be reflected to the Bureau. There might be a delay in the dispatch of the paper and she apologized for that. The District Lands Office/Islands would consider posting more notices. She said that opinions of the District Council and government departments would be taken into account, and that the District Lands Office/Islands would not approve the application simply because no opinion was  received within the 14 days of consultation period. 


A member said that there was strong opposition from residents of Tung Chung and Discovery Bay. She said that residents were resentful of the way the matter was handled and she urged the Government to review on it. 
VII. 
Question on the medical services of Mui Wo


The Hospital Authority in its written reply said that it had no plan to terminate the 24-hour first-aid services presently provided at Mui Wo Clinic. 


A member said that he would relate the reply to residents of Mui Wo.
VIII. 
Question on Lantau taxi


The representative of the Transport Department said that the most recent survey conducted by the Department revealed that the service of Lantau taxis had been maintained at a reasonable level. In certain periods during holidays, the waiting time at the taxi stands outside the Tung Chung MTR station and the airport was longer. Drivers would through radio informed their peers of places where demand was high to respond to the situation. The authorities had no plan to issue more Lantau Taxi licences.


A member said that there was great demand for Lantau Taxis during holidays. As there were simply no empty taxis for hire, thus radio contacts between drivers would be futile. As there were many visitors to Lantau during holidays, demand exceeded supply and she urged the Department to open South Lantau to taxis of other types.


The representative of the Transport Department said that taxis were a rather personal means of public transport, and that the needs of local people and those of the tourists varied. He said that the conditions for operation of the three different types of taxis in Hong Kong were good on the whole, and there was no plan to open South Lantau to taxis of other types.



A member said that despite special arrangements in place called “green card” for urban taxis to return to the front of the queue at the airport after taking passengers from the airport to Tung Chung, most drivers were reluctant to make the trip. He proposed that the requirement for the driver to return within half an hour be relaxed, so as to help ease the demand for Lantau Taxis. 


A member said that there were 50 Lantau Taxis licences when the population of Lantau was around 40 000. The present population was about 120 000 and there was the same number of Lantau Taxis licences. She urged the Government to issue more licences to respond to the greater demand. 



The representative of the Transport Department said that the Department would discuss with the industry and the Airport Authority about the “green card” mechanism. He said that most of the population of Lantau lived on the north of the island, and the population on the south side solely served by Lantau Taxis was smaller. The new transport facilities and arrangements on Lantau had also relaxed the demand for Lantau Taxis and had enhanced the efficiency of their operation. 


A member said that with the service areas extended to the airport and theme parks, the demand for Lantau taxi had increased. He criticized the Transport Department for not understanding the real situation.



Two more members gave their opinions and supported the issuance of more Lantau Taxi licences.



The Chairman hoped that the Transport Department would take into account members’ opinions. 

IX. 
Question on provision of personal data for the Central Personality Index


The Home Affairs Bureau was unable to send a representative but provided a written reply for the question.


A member was critical of the method of collecting particulars for the Central Personality Index. She said that instead of requesting the person to fill in particulars, the Government should print the information it had in hand and requested the person to check and correct them. 

X. 
Question on MTR fare concession


The MTR was unable to send a representative but provided a written reply for the question.



A member proposed that the MTR should provide the $1.5 interchange concessions for bus passengers on a permanent basis and also include the elderly, students and the disabled persons in the scheme. He also proposed the provision of monthly tickets for Tung Chung residents. He said that 20% discount should be provided for same-day-return Octopus users to replace the “Ride $100 for free ticket” concession.
XI. 
Public Housing Development at Tung Chung Area 56- Revised Proposal


A member said that in other areas of Hong Kong, public housing was usually built before private housing estates, and therefore purchasers of private flats were aware of the existence of public housing in the vicinity when they decided to make the purchase. In the present case of Tung Chung North, the Housing Department was planning to build public housing by the side of existing private housing estates and it was unreasonable. Members had repeatedly requested government departments to conduct re-planning of Tung Chung, but the Housing Department was only re-submitting the 2003 plan without taking into account residents’ needs. If the Department insisted on implementing the plan, public housing estates might not be completed in 2016 as scheduled because of the opposition of most residents in Tung Chung North. 


A member said that Area 56 was not suitable for the construction of public housing. She cited the example of Yat Tung Estate to illustrate that there would be inadequacy of transport facilities for the 9900 residents in the plan. She said that the outlook of the public housing would be at odds with that of the private housing and thus proposed the land to be used for other purposes.  


Another member worried that residents of Area 56 would face the same problems as those encountered by residents of Yat Tung Estate, namely inadequate transport and other ancillary facilities. The lesser number of residents in the area would mean that their quest for facilities would be more difficult than that of Yat Tung Estate. He therefore proposed that public housing be built at Tung Chung West near Yat Tung Estate, so that residents would be able to make use of facilities there and gain better support. If the population of Tung Chung West increased, there would be a better hope of improvement of transport facilities, such as extension of MTR Tung Chung Line to the area. 


The Vice-chairlady said that a re-planning of the remaining parts of Tung Chung should be conducted, and that Area 56 was not suitable for public housing. The development of Tung Chung West should be holistically planned and should not be undertaken by a single government department. 


The representative of the Housing Department said that the construction of public housing in Area 56 was in line with the planning intention. She said that while the Housing Authority had all along been looking for land suitable for public housing in various districts, the one at Area 56 had been leveled and construction works could begin as soon as possible. Before the completion of the “Planning and Engineering Study on the Remaining Development of Tung Chung”, the Housing Department had to collaborate with other government departments in development of other lands in the area. Long term planning of Tung Chung was still needed and development of lands in the area had to be conducted in order of priority. Therefore, the Housing Department might still develop public housing in other parts of Tung Chung. 


In respect of the land in Area 39, another representative of the Housing Department said that although land formation had been completed, further consideration had to be conducted jointly with other government departments and the District Council would be duly consulted. 


A member said that the economic development in Tung Chung should be well-balanced and he objected to the concentration of public housing in Tung Chung West. 



The Chairman urged government departments to take into account of opinions expressed by members. 

XII. 
Upgrading of Central and Western/Islands Social Security Field Unit Tung Chung Sub-office to Tung Chung Social Security Field Unit


A member welcomed the move as Tung Chung residents would be able to use the services provided by Social Welfare Department (SWD) within the area. He said that if other government departments would extend their services similarly, local problems would be better dealt with. 


The Vice-chairlady was also appreciative of the enhancement of services by the SWD. 


A member said that in the past, some cases were referred to SWD via non-governmental organisations (NGOs). He enquired whether these cases could be directly referred to the department after the upgrading of services. He further enquired if cases of Lamma Island, Cheung Chau and Peng Chau were still dealt with by the office in West Point of Hong Kong Island. 


The representative of the SWD replied that Social Security Field Units were responsible for handling applications of Comprehensive Social Security Assistance and Social Security Allowance. Family services were provided by the two NGOs in the district. The Tung Chung office would handle applications from residents of Lantau Island, and residents of other islands would still need to approach the West Point office. 


A member said that Tung Chung was far away from Lamma Island, Cheung Chau and Peng Chau, and she therefore hoped that existing arrangements would be maintained. 


A member said that under existing arrangements, the SWD would deploy staff to Tai O Rural Committee to handle applications for residents, and he enquired whether the arrangements would continue. 


The representative of the SWD replied that the existing arrangements in Tai O would remain unchanged.
XIII. 
Annual District Plan 2011/2012- Planning



A member said that according to the recent experience of Draft Tai O Fringe Development Permission Area Plan, many environmental protection groups were consulted but residents of the area were not. Consequently, there was great divergence of opinions. After the promulgation of the Plan, objections from residents were rejected. He urged the Planning Department to consult local people in advance in the future to avoid the same from happening again.  



A member said that at the Tourism, Agriculture, Fisheries and Environmental Hygiene Committee meeting held on 21 March 2011, members had unanimously objected to Shek Kwu Chau Outline Zoning Plan. She asked why the item was still included in the annual plan. 


The representative of the Planning Department said that it was the principle of the Planning Department and the Town Planning Board all along that as planning of existing land was involved, there would be no prior consultation in preparing development permission area plans. The Planning Department had not consulted any environmental protection groups in this case either. The Town Planning Ordinance stipulated that development permission area plans would be replaced by outline development plans in three years. The Planning Department had explained in the recent Town Planning Board meeting to those who had made representations that various stakeholders would be consulted when outline development plan would be formulated. 


In respect of the Shek Kwu Chau Outline Zoning Plan, the representative of the Planning Department said that opinions and objections expressed by members and other committee members had been related to the Town Planning Board. The Board, after listening to the responses of the EPD and other relevant authorities, promulgated the Shek Kwu Chau Outline Zoning Plan on 29 April. During the two-month exhibition period, various representations were received. Hearing of all representations would be conducted and the draft plan would be submitted to the Chief Executive in Council for the final decision. 


A member queried that if environmental protection groups had not been consulted, how did the Planning Department learnt of an endangered variety of dragonfly in Tai O. 


A member criticized the Planning Department for not consulting the Tai O Rural Committee and the Government for not respecting public opinions. 


A member asked when the District Council or the rural committee would be consulted. 


The representative of the Planning Department responded as follows:

a.
Information related to the endangered variety of dragonfly in Tai O was provided by the Agriculture, Fisheries and Conservation Department. He clarified that no prior consultation had been conducted with environmental protection groups in regard of the draft plan. The Planning Department had approached District Council and the relevant rural committee to explain the draft plan after its promulgation. In formulating the outline zoning plan, the Department would for sure listen to the opinions of the district councillors and local people, and then related them to the Town Planning Board. 
b.
In the formulation of each plan, the Department had to take into account of different considerations. When confidential information was involved, briefings to district councils or committees would be conducted after gazetting. However, the Department would hope to hear as much as possible from the local people and stakeholders in amending outline zoning plans or in conducting planning studies. 


A member enquired whether the layout plans of Ham Tin Village and Pui O Village would be consulted further. 


The representative of the Planning Department said that staff of the Planning Department, EPD and other relevant departments had been on site to explain to the local people about the plans. Amendments were being done and were expected to be completed in a month or two. 
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